Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, February 22, 2010
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Mary Kaminski

Paula Kibbe

E. Kay Spencer

Al Spicer
Absent:
Barry Struski


School Administration Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Patrick Meagher, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Leo Egan, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_____________________________________________________________________
Kay Spencer opened the meeting to the public at 7:00 p.m.
I. Comments from General Public: None.   
II. Comments from EAPC:  Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman commented on the RTTT grant.  At the last school committee meeting, the EAPC indicated they would not sign the MOU/MOA for grant participation, however, several days later they did make a decision to put their signatures to forms that were sent to the Dept. of ESE.  Even with placing their signatures to the grant MOU/MOA, they urged the school committee to be extremely cautious of working with this grant as they feel it is a politically driven, strings attached program.  Regarding the AP grant, the EAPC were never opposed to the grant but to the aspects of the grant that would trigger bargaining and negotiating situations.  The superintendent and EAPC will meet in the near future to discuss the AP grant.
III.   Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council: Dan Froehlich, and Gabby Guimaraes from Student Council reported upcoming activities. The Student Council’s fundraiser with Wendy’s Restaurant in Plymouth was successful.  The E-Board is finishing plans for the 2/26 Lock-In and Spirit Week will be March 22- March 26.  Student Government Updates: Grade 12: Lock-In took place on 1/29 and on Feb. 4th the annual blood drive collected over 60 units of blood. The Senior Show is scheduled for March 9. Grade 11: Hypnotist Show is being held on 2/24 to raise funds to subsidize the prom; Grade 10 continues to investigate the possibility of a class trip; and Grade 9 has a new class president:  Alexandra Rozen.  No sports news for this meeting.
IV. Approval of Minutes:  A motion to accept the following minutes was made by Mary Kaminski.  Regular and Executive Session of January 11, 2010; Special Session on January 23, 2010 and Special and Executive Session on January 27, 2010. Motion second by Al Spicer.  All in favor – approved.
V. Communications:
A. MASC Day on the Hill:  The superintendent invited the Student Advisory representatives to join school committee members to attend the MASC sponsored Day on the Hill on March 30, 2010.  This annual event is an opportunity for school committee members and school leaders to meet at the State House with their legislators on current educational topics.  
B. Race to the Top Grant Update:  The Department of Elementary & Secondary Education sent our district a letter confirming receipt of our MOU/MOA for the Race the Top Grant allowing us to compete for the federal grant money which will be based on Title I allotment.
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel Updates: Hired:  Dr. Leo Egan, Director of Curriculum Instruction & Technology, Susan Blauss, kindergarten paraprofessional, and 7-D bus drivers:  Donna DaVeiga and Laura McNamara. Resignations were received from: Laura Tilton, Dir. Of Curriculum, Instruction and Technology and Donna Remedis, 7-D Bus Driver. Recognition: David Siedentopf, Director of Facilities, was complimented for earning his Certified Facility Administrator (CFA) certificate through the Massachusetts Facilities Administrators Association.
B. Anti-Bullying Programs: Meghan McCoy, MHS Counseling Intern, provided an overview of Anti-Bullying programs at the middle high school.  Megan is a graduate assistant for MARC, Massachusetts Aggression Reduction Center at Bridgewater State College (a grant funded program).  In 2007-2008, MARC came to Carver to work with high school students in small group work to conceptualize some of the problems/issues students have a daily basis and to brainstorm solutions. For that year, the students ran an “Anti-Bullying Week” and sold blue bracelets for awareness and they hired the inspirational speaker, Ed Garrity.  Also in 07-08, bullying was added to the student hand-book.  In 2008-2009, MARC worked with high school to mentor to middle school student and lay the ground work for anti-bullying programs.  This year, another Anti-Bullying week was held during the second week of January and during that week a thumb print promise was held to raise awareness.  Both middle and high school faculty were trained during a several hour presentation from Dr. Englander, Director of MARC. The training instructed faculty on how to recognize and intervene on bullying incidents and also components of cyber world bullying.  On March 10, 2010, there will be panel discussion forum sponsored by the Carver Planning Board at 7 p.m. at the MHS auditorium.  The topic will be substance abuse, sexting and consequences.   Paula Kibbe asked what is being done at MHS level to get parents involved.  Meghan answered it is only involvement at specific incidents at this time.  She believed an anonymous reporting system would be helpful for parents and students to come forward with information on situations.  The school district previously held two parent programs on Cyber bullying but they were unfortunately not well attended.  The middle school students receive Second Step information through the comprehensive health curriculum.  This is recognized as a scientifically effective program with a goal of decreasing aggression and violence, bullying and substance abuse among students and to increase school success.  Social and emotional learning builds strong character and healthy relationships.
The superintendent shared information regarding pending legislation in the State House on an Act Relative to the Prevention of Bullying.  A portion of the bill indicates the school district must have an established anti-bullying policy, which is to be posted in schools and shared with students and parents annually.  Additionally the bill calls for training of staff and also would make the school responsible for what happens outside of the school day.  As a society, we now have the technological ability to do things that we have no ethical code for.  Our district has a harassment policy but not a bullying policy currently.  Our school attorney is conferring with our administrators to draft a bullying policy.  Mary Kaminski commented that many students believe cyber bullying is a joke and think they are anonymous and not responsible for their actions.  Even some of the law enforcement is unclear as far as the consequences.
Candy Weiler, CES Principal, presented information on this subject from the Elementary Building.  Dr. Englander of MARC also provided a workshop on bullying for the Elementary faculty and staff during an early release day.  It was noted how bullying has changed in that now the bully is considered the “popular” kid.  The Elementary has done a great deal with promoting anti-bullying and respect with their “I Care Rules”.  Mediation is used for conflict resolution with particular care of taking the bully aside and makes them aware of the issues without giving them any “power”.  On February 4th, a program called the “Power of One” was presented to K-2 and then grades 3-5.  The only difference for the older children was the introduction of cyber bulling.  It was very effective and used audience participation.  All the children will be invited to sign a poster to edify the concept.  Letters will be sent to parents following up on this presentation and on included will be a questionnaire for parents to use to begin conversation with their students regarding the topic.  The Power of One will be presented to parents at the 3/15 PTO meeting.  There are 3 people involved in a bullying situation:  the bully, the target and the bystander.  The Power of One helps the bystander do “the right thing.”   The Second Step program is also presented at the elementary level and the hope is to do more work with the MARC program for grades K-5.  
Mary Kaminski asked if bullying incidents are reported/tracked by the schools.  The superintendent explained there used to be a School Safety/Discipline Report that needed to be tracked “by hand”.  Now, with out electronic systems, discipline is tracked in that way and we do have the ability to define the “field” of reporting to indicate bullying/harassment specifically.  Paula Kibbe mentioned there is a possibility that confidence training will be offered through NEXUS.  The owner of this mixed martial arts studio is finalizing some details of this offer to give her services for free or reduced rate.  Al Spicer asked if NEXUS has a brochure on their services.  Paula will follow up on this.   
C.  FY-2011 Budget:  Liz Sorrell and Patrick Meagher presented an overview of the budget for 2010-2011. This presentation of a $21,860,000 budget is for level service. This budget reflects the dollars needed to fund the same level of programs and services for 2011. There is a projected deficit of 1.3 million dollars.  At best, Chapter 70 will be level funded. All Level II requests have been tabled. The next step is to bring the budget to the Selectmen on 3/9/10.  Hopefully, we will know more specific funding numbers by mid-April.  Paula Kibbe asked about extraordinary maintenance expenses and would we have to increase the line item.  Patrick responded that the larger expenses, over $10,000, would go to capital outlay.  Mary Kaminski inquired if we could chare and regional services to cut expenses.  The superintendent would be happy to explore anything in this realm; however, most services that would benefit from shared costs have already been entered into agreements such as gas, electricity, health care costs for example.
D. Capital Outlay Requests:  a couple of revisions were made to the 5-year capital outlay plan for the school district. Patrick explained the changes to the previous capital outlay plan were the addition of $2 million for funds for consulting, design, architect, engineering, etc in support of the major repairs necessary at the Primary and Elementary campus buildings calculated at approximately 10% of the needs over the five years.  Additionally, $20,000 was included to replace the hot water boiler at the Middle High School building.  Ron Clarke, the chair of the Capital Outlay project, will be contacted to arrange a date to meet with the school committee to discuss these requests.  Mary asked if the committee need to approve these requests and Patrick responded the plan was informational.
E. School Building Committee Update:  Because of the results of two failed votes at the poll for approving the schematic design phase funding for the Carver Elementary School Building project, the MSBA sent a letter indicating the CES has been removed from the capital pipeline.  They did offer an opportunity for the town to reactivate a statement of interest.  Over the next several months, building committee members will look at what options they are to get back into the project.  There would be a need for a non-binding town referendum in order to move forward and then we could find out at what % of reimbursement we would qualify for.  
F. Septic System Update:  The school district is still working with the designers on a bid package.  The septic systems are being monitored on a weekly basis and 2 of 4 leaching areas are still working, there has been no change over the past several months.  The project is slated for early summer as soon as let out in June.  The bid package will be put out in March and awarded in April.
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent

A. Pilgrim Area Collaborative:  “PAC” has made a request to all members of their collaborative to allow Stoughton Public Schools to join the Pilgrim Area Collaborative.  The superintendent recommends this request as it will allow for a broader cost sharing base.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve Stoughton Public Schools entrance to the collaborative and Al Spicer second.  All in favor.  
B. Field trip requests:  The Middle High School submitted two requests for trips. For grades 6-8, Great East Music Festival in New Hampshire on May 28, 2010 for choral competition and for grades 6-8, Six Flags in Agawam, MA on May 5, 2010.  Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve both trips, Paula Kibbe second. Approved unanimously.    
C. Building Use Policy: Policies KG, KG-R and KG-E (application) were presented for discussion and first reading for revisions. A building-use subcommittee of Paula Foley, Jon Evans, Pat Meagher, Dave Siedentopf, Mike Schultz, Liz Sorrell and Paula Kibbe met several times and reviewed policies and fee schedules from neighboring districts.  The committee believes the revised fee schedule to be competitive and fair in comparison to other districts.  Kay Spencer asked if wording regarding “no parking on grassed areas” could be included.  The committee will read through recommendations and a 2nd reading of revisions will be addressed at the next school committee meeting.
D. Release of Executive Session Minutes: A motion was made by Mary Kaminski to release the following Executive Session minutes to the public:  5/11; 5/19; 6/8; 6/15; 7/11; 7/30; and 12/14/2009.  Motion was second by Al Spicer.  All in favor.

E. Vote to Accept Literacy Grant #738:  A Literacy grant in the amount of $20,000 has been awarded to Carver Public Schools.  The superintendent requested and recommended the committee to accept the grant for use with grades 3-8 Keys to Literacy program.  Paula Kibbe made a motion to accept the grant, Al Spicer second.  All in favor.
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:  

Paula Kibbe has asked to continue to explore what we can do about exercise at the elementary school because of elimination of a physical education teacher this year.    The superintendent suggested Paula meet with the Principal to discuss this situation.  Paula also mentioned a grant available through Pepsi.  It is approximately $10 to $20,000.  Liz spoke to our student government and they are very interested in applying.  Liz downloaded the information from the website.  
Mary Kaminski commented the superintendent’s evaluation is due.  She asked to have the evaluation forms sent to each member with a deadline to be set to complete and return before elections.  Kay Spencer said she would contact Barry relative to the evaluation.  

Mary also spoke about a letter received from teachers.  She felt as if people were questioning the intent of members who did not move the building project forward at the last meeting.  She said the voters in the town of Carver had decided.  She is trying not to look at things personally, but rather analytically, as she did much to get the project passed.  She feels as a committee and community things are not operating on high performance team principles.  She feels there is not open, honest communication with each other as much as we need to and she feels that is part of the problem of the project not moving forward. She asked if high performance team values are something we still believe in. And if it is, what can we do to make things better. Al Spicer said he still did believe in them and felt we had been operating that way and even with difference of opinions that open communication had taken place.  Paula Kibbe also feels that conversation had been open and direct.  She said there is a lot of emotion right now, not just on the school committee, but in our country.  She is very disappointed that on a fundamental level if you are on the school committee, how can you not support the schools.  She hopes the committee can continue to have open communication, especially during difficult times. 
Kay Spencer also commented on receiving the letter and has many of the same thoughts as Mary. To suggest that because she voted no, that she was not supportive of the school is incorrect.  There has been some tension between the community and the committee and she regrets the letter was sent because she has always invited any conversation about her dedication to the project and reasons for her decisions.  
IX. Executive Session:  Kay Spencer asked for a motion to go into Executive Session for the purpose of contract negotiations, not to return to regular session. Al Spicer made the motion, Mary Kaminski second.  Approved by role call. 
Next regular meeting of March 8, 2010 has been changed to March 9, 2010 in conjunction with the Board of Selectmen at the Town Hall meeting room.  This combined meeting will be for the purpose of presenting the school department FY’ 2011 budget.
Meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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